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VII. STANDING COMMITTEES 
 
 
B. Finance, Audit and Facilities Committee 
 
 
Renaming the Fisheries Center to the "Portage Bay Building" 
 
RECOMMENDED ACTION: 
 
It is the recommendation of the administration, the Finance, Audit and Facilities 
Committee, and the University Names Committee that the Board of Regents 
approve renaming the Fisheries Center to the “Portage Bay Building.” 
 
BACKGROUND: 
 
It has repeatedly come up in large and small ways that it is odd to have people 
coming to a “Fisheries Center” for brain and learning studies. Our specific 
rationale for this req 
uest is as follows: 
 
1) On May 24, 2010, we opened a state-of-the-art brain-imaging facility within 

I-LABS.  The brain-imaging technique is called magnetoencephalography 
(MEG).  The entire facility is about a $7M upgrade to the UW capacities 
(approximately $4M from an LSDF award and $3M from donors).  We have 
40 interested faculty members who will be using the MEG device.  We have 
remodeled to meet UW and state requirements so that medical patients could 
participate (e.g., epilepsy patients, children with autism, and others).  We are 
receiving a grant to conduct brain-imaging work with low-income children 
in the foster-care system.  We know from experience that it will be odd to 
ask patients to come for a brain scan in the “Fisheries Center building.” 
Patients are often nervous about coming in (though the machine is 100% 
safe) and it is disorienting for them to try to remember appointments for a 
brain scan in a fish building. 

 
2) As you know from the record, I-LABS has the continued financial support 

from many generous Northwest donors.  We often have events, science 
fairs, and gatherings.  It is repeatedly remarked to us by donors that they 
find it odd that our child development work is occurring in a Fisheries 
building.  It would make more sense to donors and for our publicity that we 
were in a building with a name that equally represents the various programs 
utilizing the space: I-LABS, The Autism Center, Radiology, and Fisheries.  
As such, a location-specific name was recommended: the “Portage Bay 
Building.” 
 

3) I-LABS will next year house nine faculty members who have research labs, 
grad students, and postdoctoral fellows, and we have more than 5,000 
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human participants coming through our labs each year.  The potential for 
confusion among this large set of people is great.  Every day we confront the 
problem of “lost participants” who are wandering around the Health 
Sciences area, because they forgot they were supposed to be going to 
“Fisheries.”  Some of them end up at the new Fisheries building which is 
just a few blocks away.  

 
REVIEW AND APPROVALS 
 
In accordance with University procedures, the University Names Committee, the 
Provost, and the President have reviewed and approved this request. 
 
 
 
Attachments 
1. Renaming Request 
2. Letter of Approval from the University Names Committee 
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